
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

Planning Policy Committee

Meeting held – 5th December 2006

Present:
Councillor Civil (Chair)


Councillors Coe, Gordon, C Groome, Humfrey, Jones, Tebbutt and Titcombe 

6 Members of the Public were also in attendance
06.PP.15
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillors M Lynch, Richardson, Smith-Haynes, Tod and Whitlam.


It was noted that Councillors Gordon, Humfrey, Jones and Tebbutt were acting as substitutes for the meeting. 

06.PP.16
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 3rd August 2006 be approved and signed by the Chair.
06.PP.17
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Jones declared a personal interest as a resident of Warkton and a member of Warkton Parish Council. Councillor Tebbutt declared a personal interest as a resident of Desborough and a member of Desborough Town Council. Councillor Gordon declared a personal interest as a resident of Kettering. Councillor C Groome declared a personal interest as a resident of Burton Latimer. Councillor Jones declared a personal interest as a resident of Warkton.

06.PP.18
KETTERING URBAN EXTENSION URBAN DESIGN GUIDE

A report was submitted to inform members of the progress to date of the Kettering Urban Extension: Urban Design Guide and to agree the general approach of the document and the officer comments made in relation to the draft version. 

It was noted that the draft Urban Design Guidance outlined the Borough Council and partners views on the design of the urban extension to Kettering, although it was not a detailed masterplan for the development.  It was also noted that the draft Design Guide identified 12 over arching Strategic Design Principles which had recently been consulted upon as part of the Kettering Urban Extension Area Action Plan Issues and Options Paper. Comments from officers were provided and members made the following points:

· Design Guide detailed no less than 40 houses per hectare – when it was thought to be 35 

· Heavy reliance on car and only 1.5 car spaces per dwelling – increase in transport infrastructure required

· Draft did not fully meet environmental footprint requirement

· The CABE standard should meet at least the silver standard and be aiming for gold

· The design guide could be applied to Burton Latimer, Desborough and Rothwell  - not just the eastern extension

· Energy efficient movement (section 7)  - no mention of eastern avenue and problems with movement

·  Coherent green space – no mention of equestrianism

· Paragraph 8a – no mention of traffic sensitivities in the area

· Support the development of a vibrant place through design as detailed in 8e

· Concern over Warkton Lane bus routes in 8n – and more detail on Warkton Lodge required, and bus and pedestrian access from Warkton Lane
·  Section 8o environmental responsibility on developers needs to be strengthened and adhered to

· No mention of renewable energy

· Strengthen green aspect

· Points raised through the issues and options process would also influence the design guide
· How would the Council enforce green corridors and hedgerows in the development

· Influence of the car on design, busy bus routes and a need to make distinction between car ownership and car use. Restricted space will cause problems

· Families with no transport need to live closer to facilities and not be isolated

· No bus facilities in the County on Sundays – the Joint Planning Unit  was looking at this and modal change

· Access  issue from Barton Road
· Residents concerned with large trees that should not threaten dwellings

It was 

RESOLVED          
that officers review and amend their 
comments in light of points raised by 
Members and the Chair agree these  
comments prior to submission.         
06.PP.19        BURTON LATIMER URBAN DESIGN FRAMEWORK  

A report was submitted to agree the content of the Burton Latimer Design Framework and to recognise its importance in leading the delivery of high quality, sustainable urban design in Burton Latimer’s town centre.    

It was noted that the Urban Design Framework (UDF) was the culmination of six months of detailed work in Burton Latimer by consultants Taylor Young working in partnership with Kettering Borough Council, Burton Latimer Town Council and with and on behalf of the town.


Details of the vision for Burton Latimer, policy implications and financial and resource implications were provided. Members welcomed the report and it was 


RESOLVED 
that Members agree the content of the 
Burton Latimer Urban Design Framework 
and recognise its importance in leading 
the delivery of high quality, sustainable 
urban design in Burton Latimer’s town 
centre.        
06.PP.20
DRAFT EAST MIDLANDS REGIONAL PLAN    

A report was submitted to inform members of the draft East Midlands Regional Plan and agree a response.


It was noted that the plan was also known as the Regional Spatial Strategy and would direct development in the East Midlands over the next 20 years. It was also noted that responses needed to be submitted by 20th December 2006.


Proposed representations were provided by officers and Members made the following comments:

· Policy 33 – No mention of River Nene Regional Park
· Policy 38 – Support for energy reduction policy
· Policy 3 – Better designed properties would be welcomed but could be more expensive, although with rising fuel prices this may be better
· Need to know if any more B8’s are to be considered
· Part 2 Policy 1 – Joint Planning Unit are dealing with strategic issues
·  Policy 12 – Does not indicate need for transport and tie in to conservation areas and existing features
· Policy 25 – Regional policies for ICT, Northants should be included as an area
· Policy 27 – River Ise should be included here
· Policy 32 – Water conservation, no mention of use of grey water
· Policy 45 – Excessive B8 warehousing not welcomed
· Policy 12 – List of towns with sewerage problems does not include Kettering 
· Policy 12  - Include Burton Latimer with regard to employment provision  
· Policy 14 – Housing provision required review now
· Policy 27 – Support for this 
· Policy 29 – This needs to be discussed with neighbouring Local Authorities
· Policy 42 – Must reflect partly on County Council
· Policy 45 – Inappropriate in smaller areas
· Policy 16 – There are a number of traveller sites in the Borough yet Corby has none, better distribution of sites required
· Policy 42 – Infrastructure required before development
· Employment general – Could brownfield sites be used for employment land and North Kettering needs a rail head
· Need to encourage a skilled labour force
· Policy 17 – Not possible  for 60% of new dwellings to be built on previously developed land – needs to be more explicit
· Support for Policy 29 and mention of the Ise Valley
It was 
RESOLVED

that the response be amended in view of 


Members comments and the Chair agree 


such amendments prior to submission.
06.PP.21
HOUSING TRAJECTORY

A report was submitted to inform members of the Housing Trajectory and its relationship with the Local Development Framework process. 

Background information on the targets and how the trajectory was undertaken were provided to the meeting.  It was noted that empty properties which had vacant for more than six months would be reported in future.

Discussion ensued on the expected number of dwellings for Burton Latimer, Desborough and Rothwell and possible departure application sites. Concern was expressed that improvements to Broadholme Sewage Works would not be completed until 2012. It was 


RESOLVED  

(i) The trajectory be noted and be subject to 




review with a report to be submitted to the 




Planning Policy Committee in December 




2007, along with the Annual Monitoring 





Report for 2006-7






(ii) The Borough Council continues to raise 




the issue of the impact of key infrastructure 




delivery on the deliverability of housing 





targets contained in the Regional Spatial 




Strategy






(iii) The Borough Council adopts a strong 




proactive approach to securing delivery on 




urban capacity, particularly on brownfield 




sites






(iv) The Borough Council continue with its 




commitment through the Local Development 




Scheme to deliver urban extensions through 




the Local Development Framework






(v) The Borough Council continues to 





engage with prospective developers to 





ensure that a deliverable, desirable scheme 




for an urban extension is progressed.






(vi)That Planning Policy, together with 





Housing Services and Council Tax Unit, 





establishes the procedure to better monitor 




the number of empty dwellings brought back 




into use.

(Councillor Titcombe left the meeting at 9.27pm)
06.PP.22
NORTH NORTHAMPTONSHIRE LOCAL DEVELOPMENT SCHEME

A report was submitted to agree the revision of the North Northamptonshire Local Development Scheme. It was noted that  the Joint Planning Committee had agreed to delay the submission of the Core Spatial Strategy to the Secretary of State until mid February 2007. Details of the revised schedule were provided to the meeting. It was  

RESOLVED   

(i) that the Borough Council supports the 



amendments to the local Development 




Scheme as proposed by the Joint Planning 



Unit and outlined in paragraphs 3.1 and 3.2 



of the report 





(ii) that amendments be agreed to the 




timescale of Kettering Development Plan 



Documents as indicated in Appendix 1, and 



this be forwarded to the Joint Planning Unit 



for incorporation in the Development 




Scheme for North Northamptonshire. 
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.41pm)

Signed ....................................................

Chair

Planning Policy Committee No. 1

5.12.06

Planning Policy No. 4
3.8.06


